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DRAFT MINUTES
These are the Draft Minutes of the Agenda Conference of the Borough Council of North Plainfield, NJ on Monday, 23 September 2013.  Every attempt has been made to make these as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.

However, as it is a draft document, it is not to be construed as a formal depiction of the official conduct of business and is subject to revision up to and following the Governing Body’s actual approval of same.  If changes are necessary, revised minutes will be posted to the website.

MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, September 23, 2013 at 7:34 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes

Lawrence La Ronde 

Everett Merrill 

Frank Righetti 

Frank “Skip” Stabile (7:40 p.m.) 



                    Douglas M. Singleterry, Council President


Also Present:  

Michael Giordano, Jr., Mayor

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator 

Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney 

Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk 


ABSENT:

Council Members:
Keiona R. Miller (excused) 

The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Council President Singleterry.   


Council President Singleterry requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.  He also noted the passing of Board of Education member Sandra Dodd’s father.    

The Council President read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 10, 2012.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News, The Star-Ledger and WKMB Radio on December 11, 2012, by publication of the announcement in the Courier News of December 13, 2012 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."


MAYORAL PROCLAMATIONS:

Mayor Giordano presented the following Mayoral Proclamation to Captain Beattie:


WHEREAS:   fire is a serious public safety concern both locally and nationally, and homes are the locations where people are at greatest risk from fire; and

WHEREAS:  home fires killed more than 2,500 people in the United States in 2011, according to the National Fire Protection Association (NFPA), and fire departments in the United States responded to 370,000 home fires; and

WHEREAS:  cooking is the leading cause of home fires in the United States and fire departments responded to more than 156,000 cooking  fires annually between 2007 and 2011 ; and 

WHEREAS:  two of every five home fires start in the kitchen; and

WHEREAS:  unattended equipment was a factor in one-third of the reported cooking fires; and

WHEREAS:  57% of reported non-fatal home cooking fire injuries occurred when the victims tried to fight the fire themselves; and 

WHEREAS:   children under five face a higher risk of non-fire burns associated with cooking than being burned in a cooking fire

WHEREAS:   residents should stay in the kitchen when frying food on the stovetop, keep a three-foot kid-free zone around cooking areas and keep anything that can catch fire away from stove tops; and 

WHEREAS:  residents who have planned and practiced a home fire escape plan are more prepared and will therefore be more likely to survive a fire; and

WHEREAS: working smoke alarms cut the risk of dying in reported home fires in half; and 

WHEREAS:  first responders are dedicated to reducing the occurrence of home fires and home fire injuries through prevention and protection education; and

WHEREAS:  residents are responsive to public education measures and are able to take personal steps to increase their safety from fire, especially in their homes; and  

WHEREAS:   the 2013 Fire Prevention Week theme, “Prevent Kitchen Fires!” effectively serves to remind us to stay alert and use caution when cooking to reduce the risk of kitchen fires.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT PROCLAIMED  that I, Michael Giordano Jr., Mayor of the Borough of North Plainfield, do hereby proclaim the week of October 6 - 12, 2013 as 

“FIRE PREVENTION WEEK”

and call upon the people of North Plainfield to participate in fire prevention activities at home, work and school, and to take steps needed to make their home and families safe from the leading cause of home fires, by checking their kitchens for fire hazards and using safe cooking practices.   This week commemorates the Great Chicago Fire of 1871, which killed more than 250 persons, left 100,000 homeless, and destroyed more than 17,400 buildings.   

Mayor Giordano presented the following Mayoral Proclamation:
WHEREAS:    October is National Breast Cancer Awareness Month, which is an annual campaign to increase awareness of this disease, and while we have seen an increase in mammography rates and a decline in deaths, there is more we can do and; 

WHEREAS:    National Breast Cancer Awareness Month remains dedicated to increasing public knowledge about the importance of early detection of breast cancer diagnosis and treatment; and 

WHEREAS:    too many women do not utilize mammography at regular intervals, even though research indicates it is the best available method of detection; and 

WHEREAS:     the awareness campaign is sending out several key messages, most notably, the importance of early detection through annual mammography screening for women over 40; and

WHEREAS:     taking advantage of early detection methods such as mammography and clinical breast exams could help the breast cancer death rate drop from approximately 30%; and 

WHEREAS:     the American Cancer Society has searched endlessly for a cure through vital research, and has the mammoth task of educating our community and all Americans of the risks of breast cancer.  Its many volunteers offer support in the form of support groups, accommodations and transportation assistance, medical equipment and more.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT PROCLAIMED that I, Michael Giordano Jr., Mayor of the Borough of North Plainfield, do hereby proclaim the month of October 2013 as

BREAST CANCER AWARENESS MONTH

in the Borough of North Plainfield, and urge all women and their families to get the facts about breast cancer and join us to celebrate successes and memorialize lost battles.

PUBLIC COMMENT:  

Frank N. D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, commented on the lack of media attention given to criminal activity.  Stressing the need for an informed public, the speaker suggested posting verified reports of criminal activity to the Borough website.  Mayor Giordano interjected that the Police Department sends reports to the Courier News each morning of the criminal activity in town.  Mr. Merrill confirmed same.  

Ted Slack, 175 Sycamore Avenue, North Plainfield, explained that he had replaced a broken slate sidewalk with concrete and later received a summons from Mr. D’Amore for doing so.  Noting that the summons had been dismissed, the speaker advised that Mr. D’Amore then went to the next level of court which instructed the lower court to hear the complaint for a second time.  Mr. Slack stressed his concerns with tax payers’ monies funding unnecessary court proceedings.  Mr. Bernstein explained that this matter had not been sanctioned by the municipality.  Advising that Mr. Slack is involved in an on-going matter, Mr. Bernstein assured that the Borough is not pursuing it.  Mr. Slack spoke of losing time at work due to court appearances and stressed that he would be careful about buying another home in town.

Sheila Caprio, 705 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, commenting on the garage sale ordinance, explained that she had received a summons for posting signs to advertise her sale.  Noting that she had fought the ticket and won, the speaker urged for the allowance of signs which would have to be removed upon completion of the sale.  Responding to the speaker, Mr. Stabile explained that political signs are only placed on those properties in which permission had been obtained from the owner.  The councilman suggested looking into allowing the posting of signs on neighbors’ properties with their permission.              
NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Discussion:  Best Practices Inventory – D.E.H.  Patrick DeBlasio, Chief Financial Officer, was present.  Mr. Hollod explained that despite new questions, the Borough had qualified for one hundred percent of its state aid.  A few minor adjustments may be necessary to build up our safety zone.  No official action is required other than certification from the Clerk that the topic was discussed, he concluded.  
2.
NJDOT Grant Application re:  Wilson Avenue – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that this Resolution allows for the submittal of an application for grant monies to repair Wilson Avenue.  The work would need to be scheduled in the summer when school is not in session, he remarked.   
3.
Rescinding Resolution Awarding 2013 Capital Road Improvement Project – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that this is a follow up to last meeting’s Resolution as only the award of the sewer work and base bid is needed now.  The contractor is satisfied with the change, he concluded. 
4.
Advertising Circulars – F.S.S.  Mr. Stabile voiced his concerns with advertising circulars, specifically their method of delivery which entails a vehicle traveling along the curb and tossing them out of the vehicle’s window.  Noting that the circulars may be covered under the first amendment, the councilman proposed a mandate to ensure they be delivered to the porch or front stoop of the property.  The Council agreed to have the Borough Attorney look into the issue.      
REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:   
Mrs. Forbes reported that the high school held a respectful 9/11 ceremony supported by a $4,000.00 grant.  
Mr. La Ronde reported that the library will host Costco representatives to speak about job opportunities and assist with membership sign-ups on October 10 from 3:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m.  
Motion to adjourn by Mr. La Ronde, seconded by Mr. Merrill and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:15 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

09/23/13

